City of Leominster Conservation Commission - Meeting Minutes
January 24, 2023


The meeting opened at 6:03 PM. 

Kenneth Ridlon, Chuck Raymond, Richard Gullick, Stephanie Quinlan, Jim Chambers, Michael Cichy, and Conservation Agent Nick Kremp present.

Pursuant to MGL CH 131 § 40, Massachusetts Wetlands Protection Act, the Leominster Conservation Commission will hold a Public Hearing on a Notice of Intent for the removal of an in-ground pool. Address 11 Wildflower Rd, Map and Parcel 563-34. DEP File # not yet issued.

Matt and Salome Alpert of 11 Wildflower Road presented on the project. They have a 23000 gallon inground pool which they inherited from the previous property owner and would like to have it broken up along with the associated raised beds and filled in to expand the lawn. The pool is in a wetland buffer zone. The area will match grade of existing lawn when finished. Erosion control barriers will consist of straw wattles. Machine work will be done from front and side of the pool and will be approximately 30 feet from the wetlands at closest point. Concrete from the pool sides will be used as base level of fill in deep end of the pool.

The question of pool chemicals, specifically chlorine, was raised and how the water currently in the pool will be removed. It was explained by the applicants and some Commissioners that chlorine levels will decrease over time  when not re-added and will eventually dissipate from the water, leaving it safe to be discharged into storm drains or waterways. The water from this pool will be discharged, with the use of a dissipator to prevent scouring, into the adjacent wetland.

Since there was no DEP file number issued yet, it was agreed to hold off on a final vote until DEP’s comments and file number are received.

Mr. Ridlon made a motion to continue the hearing until the next meeting. Mr. Cichy seconded. Motion passed 6-0.

NOI to be filed by Haley Ward, Inc for work already done on Litchfield St, Map & parcel 356-5.
Mr. Kremp updated the Commission on a situation that was called in by a neighbor. A forested lot on Litchfield Street across the street from a wetland was cleared and packed with gravel and currently has several work vehicles stationed there. It appears to be functioning as a staging/storage area for B&N Contracting. Mr. Kremp got in touch with the owner, Brian Harrington, who claimed not to have known the regulations surrounding wetlands in Massachusetts. He has since agreed to prepare an NOI package through Haley Ward.

Next conservation nature walk scheduled for February 23 at Prospect Park.

Mr. Kremp plugged the next conservation hike on February 23 at Prospect Park at 1 pm. 

Old Business 

Updates on 689 Wachusett St chicken coop, DEP file #199-1158

Mr. Kremp had spoken with Mr. Perla who no longer wishes to build a garage, has had the footings for the new coop installed, and will be progressing. Mr. Cessny, the contractor, experienced some health problems that delayed the work, but he is on the mend and estimates the completion of the new coop to be around early March.

The Chair suggested giving Mr. Perla a deadline of March 24 to have the old coop deconstructed and vacated of chickens. The Commission broadly agreed and Mr. Kremp will pass that on to Mr. Perla.

1771 Lock Dr updates

Mr. Matt Marro of Marro Environmental Consulting presented on the restoration project. Mr. Marro recounted that following the last site visit with Mr. Kremp, Chair Raymond, and Alex from the truck repair business on site, he had called the property owner to ask about the barriers which were requested but not yet up. Following that phone call, Alex called Mr. Marro and said that he would have the barriers up by the day after this meeting. There will be trees planted along the boundary of the riverfront to keep vehicles out of the area. He will keep in touch with Mr. Kremp as the work progresses with the barriers and subsequent planting and seeding.

Certificate of Compliance 

60 Commonwealth Circle, DEP #199-0459

Since the original order was granted for the entirety of the subdivision of Commonwealth Circle, each house and lot has subsequently come up for partial certificates of compliance. 

Mr. Ridlon made a motion to issue a partial certificate of compliance for 60 Commonwealth Circle.. Dr. Gullick seconded. Motion passed 6-0.

495 Main St, DEP #199-1111
 
Mr. Kremp inspected the property and found erosion controls still in place in the riverfront area. Mr. Kremp requested they be removed prior to issuing a certificate of compliance. The engineer from the job, Bill Hannigan, called Mr. Kremp and stated he would have the barriers removed once the ground has thawed so as not to rip the wattles open in the process.

Communications 

16 Wildflower Rd appeal update

Kim Roth MassDEP requested the following information from the applicant, Shawn Collette, on January 9: 

“•Please provide additional information on the seasonal high groundwater on site. 
•Provide test pit data for the location of the drywell and the rain garden to ensure that there is adequate separation from SHGW.
•Provide additional information on the stream and how the water drains from the onsite wetland to the larger wetland to the north.
•Is there a culvert for this stream? Provide information on the sizing and state of repair of the culvert. If damaged or undersized, consider whether the applicant can assist the City of Leominster with repairs or upgrades.”

She is still awaiting information from the applicant on these points.

429 Mechanic St, collapsed footbridge

A neighbor had complained of flooding in their backyard and suspected that the cause was a collapsed footbridge in the stream next door. Mr. Kremp has reached out to the property owner of the apartment building which owns the bridge and has not heard back. He will attempt to contact them by phone again before sending them a violation notice for the removal of the bridge. It’s unclear whether the flooding is being caused by the bridge damming up the stream or the issue of a privately owned, undersized culvert just downstream which has tended to clog in the past. Mr. Kremp will be asking the property management company that manages the building to have the bridge and surrounding debris removed from the stream and its bank.

646 Willard Street, forest cutting plan

Mr. Kremp updated the Commission on a forest cutting plan recently received. DEP will be overseeing the cutting and enforcing the Wetland Protection Act.

Modification to existing order for A1/B2 transmission line (DEP File #199-1164)

One of the soil borings moved from the wetland edge to within the wetland itself. This area was meant to be covered over in wetland matting prior to the modification. 

Dr. Gullick made a motion to accept the modification. Mr. Ridlon seconded. Mr. Chambers recused himself. Motion passed 5-0.

Bonsai collection inquiry

Mr. Scott Buchanan had contacted Mr. Kremp about the possibility of collecting wild tree saplings from conservation lands for the purpose of bonsai. The Commission discussed some general conditions they might apply to a permit letter. It was decided that Mr. Kremp will ask Mr. Buchanan to come to a meeting and describe his intentions in detail with the Commission.

Boutelle Conservation kiosk comments

The Commission reviewed the updated display from the Trail Stewards for the kiosk to go up at the Boutelle Conservation parking area. A historical chronology of the site was suggested as an addition. A doggy bag dispenser was also suggested.

Meeting Minutes 
	
Dr. Gullick made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting on July 26, 2022. Mr. Cichy accepted. Motion passed 6-0.

Commissioner News

DEP delays

Dr. Gullick brought up the topic of delays in getting back DEP’s comments and file numbers on NOIs.

It was decided that the Agent will continue to work with the applicants to make sure they understand the process of file number and comment issuance to avoid multiple hearings where they are not necessary or preferred.

MESA jurisdiction

Mr. Cichy highlighted the importance of reviewing the MA Endangered Species Act and keeping track of the areas through MassMapper. Mr. Kremp agreed to send the Commission a link to MassMapper and a quick primer on its use.

Adjournment

Mr. Ridlon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mrs. Quinlan seconded. Motion passed 6-0.
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